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A letter from Fr. Manuel Merten the Promoter of the Nuns

Dear Sisters

You are holding the latest issue of Monialibus. Together with Sr. Claire, who has borne the major part of the editorial work, various other sisters have collaborated on the production of the newsletter. We are most grateful to them.

At the end of the General Chapter, I had the opportunity to visit a few more monasteries in the United States, also to be present at the meeting of our German speaking prioresses, as well as that for Eastern Europe. I spent October in France, and visited all of our monasteries there. It was an intensely interesting and fruitful time. In November, meetings of the Promoters with the Master of the Order and the General Council were on the agenda, and so there were various consultations and meetings at Santa Sabina. After that came a long weekend spent with our nuns in Prague. This was spiritual preparation for the imminent prioral elections. All of the Promoters met for three days in Prouilhe. In Hungary there is as yet no monastery, but there are two nuns of the Order living together in a house near Budapest. A retried doctor has just moved in with them, with a view to sharing their monastic life. I visited this little group at the beginning of December.

Within these pages of Monialibus you will find letters from the Master of the Order and the Community of Prouilhe. I recommend that you read them with particular attention.  It is a question of the future of the “cradle of the Order”! A goal for which I invested a considerable amount of energy in the past year, and shall be happy to do so even more in the coming one. All will be well if a sufficient number of volunteers come forward, supported by their community and willing to create an international community in this the birthplace of the Order.

With regard to the International Commission of Nuns, the Master of the Order has adopted the petition of the General Chapter (N° 337 with regard to N°335, 4 and 7) in the following manner:

· The mandate of the members of the International Commission of Nuns has been  extended overall to six years

· The mandate of the present members of the International Commission for France (Sr. Claire-Marie de Jésus Rolf), Europa Utriusque (Sr. Maria-Thomas Schniederberend), Spain, Federacion del Rosario (Sr. Isabel Ma. Gutiérrez Reyes), North America (Sr. Mary Thomas Michalek) and Mexico (Sr. Teresa Coronado) will be extended for three years as from the beginning of 2002.

· The remaining regions / federations will be asked to submit, before 15 February 2002, three names to the Master of the Order or to myself, for the nomination of a new member (cf. General Chapter, Providence N° 335, 7)

· I am asking those who have been members of the International Commission until now (Sr. Elizabeth, Africa, Sr. Maria Nieves, Spain, Sr. M. Soledad, Spain, Sr. Mary Dominique, Asia, Sr. Teresa Italy), to take the necessary steps. Three names have already been submitted from South America, the region of S. Adriana.

I should like to thank those members of the International Commission who are leaving now for their commitment and hard work. They have done much for the all of the nuns of the Order. My first meeting with the Commission in Caleruega gave me many insights, helping me greatly in taking on this task, which still feels new. Fr Carlos, our new Master of the Order and I often reminisce about this fruitful encounter.

As a result of the General Chapter we also have a new Promoter for Internet. He is at the same time the new director of I.D.I. and Promoter for the whole of the publicity work of the Order: Fr Yves Bériault OP  of the Canadian province.

When we were talking a few weeks ago about setting up a new homepage for the Order, it seemed to us to be a good idea for a few details about each one of our monasteries to be available via a special link. In order to facilitate this task, we naturally need your help. And so I am asking you kindly to forward by e-mail or ordinary post the following information concerning your monastery.

· Complete address

· Telephone and fax numbers

· E-mail address (if you have it)

A presentation of your monastery: foundation > when, how, by whom, why; a general description of the buildings; the present number of sisters; work, such as production of altar breads, bookbinding, icon painting; guesthouse with number of places available. Any special features – specialist products or an unusual situation; means of access (the nearest station or airport). Photos: of the monastery, the community, sisters at prayer and at work etc.

I thank you for your patience in reading this letter; I send you all heartfelt greetings and wish you a happy Christmas together with God’s blessing for the New Year. At the same time I apologise for not having answered so many letters and e-mails. I’m simply chronically short of time. Let’s hope that things will get better in the new year.

With best fraternal greetings

Yours
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Fr Manuel Merten OP

Prom. gen. monialium


A LETTER FROM THE MASTER OF THE ORDER

Brother Carlos Azpiroz Costa

21 November 2001

Dear Sisters,

Along with this letter, you will find a letter addressed to all the monasteries of Dominican nuns from our sisters of Prouilhe. I think you will read it with interest, as I did myself. It concerns an ambitious and original project and I am certain that your response to it will be generous, since this monastery, through it's renewal, could become a radiant foyer (home) for the whole Dominican family. 

Prouilhe is naturally a place that is dear to the hearts of every dominican brother or sister. I made a brief halt there during my trip in France and I can witness to the deep impression that these places, so full of history and of the warm reception of the sisters leave on their visitors.  I am happy to see that the community is courageously facing the future, with the intention of making Prouille into a lively center of diverse forms of preaching.

Be assured of my prayer for each of your communities and I am thankful for the deep communion that binds us in the service of the incarnate Word

Your brother in St. Dominic
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LETTER TO THE MONASTERlES OF DOMlNICAN NUNS

from the Community of Prouilhe

to all the Prioresses and Communities

Dear Sisters,

The last issue. of MONIALIBUS (n.2) gave an echo of the General Chapter celebrated in Providence and transmitted the final text of the Commission for the Nuns: "In the Heart of the Holy Preaching : Dominican Nuns". You were able to hear about the request to the Monasteries of the Order, the request that we are renewing today with more explanations. This request is supported by the General Chapter and the Master of the Order (cf. 3, 10-13).

In view of drawing up this letters, we worked from the 13th to 15th of October 2001 with brother Manuel MERTEN, the Promoter of the Nuns and the President of the Commission "Future of the Dominican Presence in Prouilhe". We reflected with him on the realisation of this project : the formation of an international monastery as the heart of the Holy Preaching of Prouilhe where a common mission would bring together the different branches of the Dominican Family.

As the Acts of the Chapter invoke, we recognise ourselves in the figure of Elisabeth. With Mary and Elizabeth, we are experiencing a time full of hope and trust, with no other security but our faith in the One God for whom "nothing is too miraculous…"

· "full of hope", certain that together we will have the 'Courage of the Future' 

· "with trust", because Saint Dominic continues to watch over the Holy Predication as he promised he would.

· "with no security" in the face of this future yet we look to it in a spirit of receptivity, our hands are open  and our hearts are ready to live, with others, a new foundation.

Elizabeth, who lived a hidden life, opened the door a just the right moment : Is it not the "right moment" for us to open the door to God's response which will come to us through sisters who have recieved His call and who will set out for the place where the Order began ? 

Prouilhe is a memorable place for the entire Order. The mission here is very important and, as in St. Dominic's time, there are many challenges: fundamentalism, Catharism, sects and esoteric movements…

Close to a crossroads symbolising its vocation, Prouilhe, a Marian sanctuary, is also a place for pilgrims, travelling guests, and spiritual restoration…

In the heart of this the Holy Preaching the unique mission of the Order may be manifested ; to contribute to bringing salvation to all men (cf. LCM 1 and 2). It is in order to better accomplish this mission as Dominican Nuns in this special place, that we extend this call to you, fully conscious of the challenge it will be to form an international monastery 

All Sisters will be welcomed regardless of the length of time for which they may engage themselves at the beginning. It does seem to us, though, that it would be preferable that they come for at least a year. 

Through these Sisters, the communities will also be participating and the sisterly ties between the monasteries all over the world will thus be strengthened.

Since we are fully aware of what such a choice entails, we propose to the sisters who feel called and who's communities can send them, that they come to a Prouilhe from the 28th of July to the 18th of August 2002. It seems to us that a three week period is necessary to really meet the people and get to know the place, as well as for the reflection on the project and the practical modalities. Fr. Manuel will participate at this meeting, and together with him, we would discover the Dominican holy places, celebrate the Feast-day of St. Dominic (8 August) and each person could confront her dreams with the reality …

Please send us your answer as soon as possible - no later than Easter (31 March 2002) so that we may do our best prepare the encounter.

It is a joy for us to the share this project with you, our Sisters in St. Dominic: the "re-foundation" of the Holy Preaching at the outset of the third millennium. We ask each one of you to keep this "great dream" in your prayers, so that, if it pleases God, it may come true.  

Your Sisters of Prouilhe.

Wednesday 7 November 2001

on the Feast-day of All the Saints of the Order

PS - To cover the costs of the trip: If a monastery cannot pay, it will be possible to receive financial assistance from the Curia Generalizia.

THE AFRICAN REGION OF DOMINICAN NUNS

(by S. Elisabeth Elive O.P.)

Membership

The African Region of Dominican Nuns comprises eight monasteries in five different countries of the continent of Africa: Angola, Burundi, Cameroon (three monasteries), Kenya South Africa, and the island of La Réunion. For various reasons, however, only five of these monasterieshave actively been working together as a region. Apart from Toumi in Cameroon, Angola and La Réunion, the monasteries are not federated. The creation of a Commission of Nuns and the appointment of a Promoter, therefore, were welcomed developments which have helped most of them to come out of their isolation. Contacts have been made with other monasteries both within Africa and in other regions of the world. 

Working together - An evaluation

Working together as a region has often been made difficult by a diversity of languages and cultures (even the inherited cultures of founding monasteries), and poor communication due to the vast distances separating the monasteries of different countries. We would need time to establish a sufficiently common African outlook to enable us to work towards greater collaboration in the future. Although some of our monasteries, discouraged by these setbacks have been tempted to settle down to an attitude of ‘don’t bother,’ the greater number with a brighter outlook, are hoping the Commission would help us set up better structures to enable us work more efficiently together. They recognise our common Dominican vocation and our wider basic Africans ties as common ground enough to start with.  

Vocational Situation:

There isn’t a shortage of vocations in Africa although we have not yet reached the point of an overflow of vocations. Angola has the largest number of sisters (over thirty), and Bambui (in Cameroon) comes next with twenty-two. The other monasteries have between eight and twelve members. In recent years there is a significant increase in the number of novices in nearly every monastery.  The particular political situation of South Africa, however, has not favoured vocations for a number of years. Their African sisters have come mostly from active congregations. Even so, there is great hope as the monastery is becoming better known now. 

Formation 

Some monasteries of our region have had the opportunity to train sisters to carry out the work of formation in their monasteries. For this we are very indebted to the Dutch Province of Dominican friars and sisters who sponsored one of the sisters of Bambui, the American monasteries which have sponsored the novice-mistresses of Kenya and Bambui, and the Monastery of  Berthierville,  Canada, which sponsored some sisters of Douala. Some of the other monasteries have not been so privileged, but they have been doing what they can on their own. We hope that the future will be better. During our last meeting we wistfully reflected on how good it would be if we could share formation programmes and even trained sisters. The distances and the language barriers are always there to be reckoned with. If a vicar is appointed to this region as Fr. Carlo Avagnina was to the Italian monasteries much could be achieved in this area of formation, especially in a common understanding of our Dominican life and heritage.

            The region of Africa is very grateful to Fr. Timothy Radcliffe for his solicitude for the nuns, and to Fr. Viktor Hofstetter for braving the tiring journeys to search for the nuns world wide. We also thank the Commission of Nuns for all it has been able to achieve for us all and we hope it will have the opportunity to continue this work for the good of the nuns. Finally, we welcome Fr. Manuel Merton, the new Promoter wishing him success in his work and hoping he visits us soon.

EUROPA UTRIUSQUE 

(By S. Maria Thomas Schniederberend, OP)

The region Europa utriusque includes all the monasteries of the nuns of the Dominican Order in all countries in Europe, except for France, Italy and Spain. That means, that this report will be given on about 28 monasteries in 15 countries: Austria, Germany, Switzerland, Luxembourg – (the nuns are living in Germany now), South Tyrol/Italy, Netherlands, Belgium, Czech Republic, Poland, Slovakia, Lithuania, Ireland, Portugal, Norway, Greece. 

Nearly all these 28 monasteries are non-federated. Why is this? When we talk about 15 different countries, we also talk about as many different languages: English, French, German, Portuguese, Spanish, Flemish, Netherlands, Polish, Slovakian, Lithuanian, Czech, Norwegian, and …

Challenges for the monasteries

In the region you find monasteries founded in the 12th century and you find new monasteries who are just 10 or five years old. You find monasteries having a lot of young sisters (Poland, Czech Republic) and you find monasteries, where the nuns had to move into houses for elderly sisters, at least to placed offered by Dominican apostolic sisters.

Another very important point is the political change in Eastern Europe after the break down of the communist system in 1989 - so that we talk about a time before and after the "revolution" in some countries where religious life and conditions have completely changed.   

In Czech Republic the nuns were allowed to live religious life in public again after 1989! Therefore it was possible to erect a monastery in Prague/Czech Republic.

The situation in Lithuania: In 1937 the monastery in Krakow, Poland made a foundation in Vilnius/Lithuania. Because of the war and communistic regime religious life was forbidden and the nuns lived individually in Lithuania and Belarus, meeting only in private in the underground from time to time, until the communist regime collapsed in 1989. 

In 1990 the monastery in Krakow/Poland sent one of their Nuns to become prioress to start community life again with some Nuns in a flat.  In 1996 the Nuns were able to find a house and now there are eight Nuns living in community. Among these are three old nuns, who have lived all their religious life outside a community in the underground – they were not allowed to wear the Dominican habit. 

In the eighties the German speaking monasteries started with prioress meetings because of the initiative of the Master of the Order br. Damian Byrne. The prioresses of the following monasteries continue to meet once a year from Austria, Germany, Switzerland, South Tyrol/Italy and from the Flemish speaking monastery in Belgium.

The prioresses of the monasteries in Eastern Europe (Poland, Czech Republic, Lithuania and Slovakia) started to have meetings once a year in 1995 – there is an article in IDI 396 October 2001 about the last meeting! These meetings are still kind of ad hoc meetings where prioresses study and celebrate together.

The monasteries in Estavayer-le-Lac, Switzerland and Oslo,Norway belong to the French federations. The monastery in San Torini/Greece belongs to the Spanish Federation - as well as the monastery in Lamego, Portugal. These monasteries can be a link to the other monasteries in the region. 

In the eighties the English speaking monasteries were associated loosely in what they called NEADON (North-European Association of Dominican Nuns) and Drogheda, Ireland, Fatima,  Portugal, Oslo, Norway participated in meetings. For different reasons they did not continue after the monasteries in Glasgow, Scotland and Isle of Wight, England were closed. Now the monasteries of  Fatima, Portugal, Lisbon, Portugal are in active contact with each other and Drogheda, Ireland has contact with various monasteries.

One of the German monasteries has moved from the diocese of Trier to another place. The bishop of Osnabrück offered the nuns a total renovated building – it does not happen so often, that a whole community leaves their old place to start again at another place. 

Formation

The German speaking group has started in 1988 to have study weeks for  sisters in formation once a year, initiated by the prioress of Weesen, Switzerland following the French monasteries' model. These study weeks have continued since.

The nuns from Prague especially have spent times of education and orientation in different monasteries - there are to mention: Drogheda, Ireland, St. Anne, Poland, Regensburg, Germany and Lourdes, France which generously offered formation to several young sisters in a  period of several month each. 

Contact with other monasteries in the Order

Contact between the monasteries in the regions has always taken place, mainly by letter and nowadays also by e-mail. During the last years the personal contact between the monasteries has improved. Shorter periods of living in other monasteries has taken place and have been enriching for both the sisters and the monasteries to built up community life. Also for nuns living in enclosure, personal contact is very important. Let me give an example of our community in Oslo: Due to my personal contact with the monasteries, and due to the fact that I was invited to the General Chapter in Bologna, one of the sisters from the monastery in South Tyrol is now for several months in our monastery in Oslo and one of our sisters is taking care of the ongoing formation for her. During a difficult period in our monastery because of the illness of Sr.Christine last year, the nuns of Drogheda helped us generously during several month,  the same can be said  for the nuns in Prague. 

Conclusion

The monasteries which participate in prioress' meetings and who are in contact with the Order and its mission, are less isolated now and therefore living their special vocation as Nuns in the Dominican Order. There is still a long way to go though, before there will be Federations, or common formation in the region yet THE MONASTERIES ARE ON THE WAY.   

SOUTH AMERICA
[by S. Adriana of Buenos Aires /San Justo, Argentina]

The Region of South America is geographically very large but has the advantage of there being only two languages: Spanish and Portuguese.  The Region is made up of twenty-eight (28) monasteries: 7 in Argentina, 6 in Peru, 4 in Ecuador, 4 in Colombia, 3 in Chile, and one in each of Brazil, Puerto Rico, Venezuela, and Curacao.

My connection with the communities has been very frequent, and always by letter, except for those in Argentina and Chile, where there have been personal meetings because of our Federation.

My principal task in the Region has been to keep the communities informed of the important events concerning the nuns of the Order, as well as communicating informations about which we have been expressly notified. They receive what I send with interest, and frequently ask if there is not more news to share. However there are usually few responses when participation is asked.

Several monasteries of the Region belong to a Federation or Union, others are completely alone and isolated. I do not have current information from all the monasteries, only of some. Generally they have a good number of members, but not as many as would be desired to meet all the daily monastery tasks.

There has been an increase of vocations in the past three years.  Forming these candidates is difficult, especially since that requires the sacrifice of sisters who usually have many other tasks to do in their communities.  In Ecuador, Venezuela and Peru, help has been asked from the Immaculada Federation in Spain who have been very generous, with positive results.

I note that monasteries of the Region usually expect more from their Commission member than she is able to give. Several times I have been asked to help with formation and I have always done so (by promptly sending photocopies, books, programs, etc.).  Recently there was a request for a brief course for the formation of the formators. Other requests are for coarses, or for nuns, to help the most needy monasteries.

The first issue of Monialibus was very well received, and many communities have said they wish it to continue as an effective help toward  uniting all the monasteries in the world.  

NORTH AMERICA

(By Sr. Mary Thomas Michalek, OP)
The North American Region is composed of 17 monasteries in the United States, 2 in Canada, and 1 in Trinidad = a total of 20 Monasteries. Of these, 16 are members of Conference of Nuns of the U.S.A.

The Conference has given impetus to collaboration among the member monasteries whenever and wherever needs arise. Written communications is brought about by our two publications Dominican Monastic Search and Conference Communications. The Novice Mistresses of the United States have yearly meetings for systematic and unified formation of the formators with a specifically Dominican perspective. The Mistresses set The Theological Formation Program, in agreement with the Faculty of the Dominican House of Studies in Washington, DC, as part of the formation cycle for our nuns in temporary vows. They have also drawn up a Ratio Formationis Generalis for the Nuns in the United States.

The Prioresses meet every few years but not with the regularity that some would like to see. There have also been meetings for the Infirmarians as well as one for the Bursars. The sharing of information, methods and expertise among them proved to be most helpful to all who attended. At least three sisters, with the consent of their Prioresses and Councils, have been asked by the Order to assume temporary leadership in other monasteries either as Prioress or Vicaress.

What can we do to attract younger vocations to the life? is the question often heard among the nuns. Some Monasteries continue to receive new members. Although life in others seems to be dwindling, we live in hope, knowing that the contemplative life will go on if we regroup to form larger houses vibrant with life, conducive to prayer and attractive to the young.

In 1995 Fr. Timothy sent a letter to all the American Monasteries asking for volunteers for a new foundation in Western Canada and later asked the monastery in Farmington Hills, Michigan to undertake its sponsorship. The fledgling Queen of Peace Monastery in Surrey, British Columbia, Canada has had the support, personnel and financial aid of the American monasteries. 

In the name of all the Nuns in the North American region, I close with a heartfelt tribute to Fr. Timothy, who has shown in so many ways, his great esteem and love for the Nuns.  We now look forward to equally great collaboration with our new Master, Fr. Carlos who is no stranger to the

nuns! How we treasure the memory of his presence at the 2001 Caleruega Meeting of the International Commission, our last meeting of the International Commission in Caleruega. 
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NORTH CENTRAL SPAIN

( by  S. Maria Nieves O.P.) 

The Northwest Central Region of Spain practically coincides with the Federation of Santo Domingo with the exception of those federated monasteries which are in found other countries. 

· We are a total of 36 monasteries and are approximately 600 nuns. 

· It can be noted that there are ageing communities. 

· The number of vocations is about 50 and these women are mostly coming from other countries such as Guinea, Kenya, Central America and India.

· Formation :

The last Federal Assembly of May 1997 manifested its continuing concern for Formation with the elaboration a "Ratio Formationis" which was approved by the Master of the Order (October 1, 1997) and by the Congregation of Institutes of Consecrated Life and Societies of Apostolic Life ( November 14, 1999 ). 

As an aid for continued formation, the communities are periodically sent study courses which are obtained through the Provinces' Internet based Theological School . In addition, during Lent and Advent the communities receive "Liturgical Reflections" which are drawn up by a Dominican Father who is chaplain of one of the monasteries. 

In initial formation, intense Courses, of three weeks two times a year, have been initiated. Assistance is on a voluntary basis and are open to nuns who have made their temporary profession. Well prepared nuns or brothers of the Order give these courses. This new method has been opted for since there has not been sufficient response to the year long programs. 

· Suppression of Monasteries : Since 1990 two monasteries have been suppressed ( one in Valladolid and another in Toledo).

· Work : The same danger of activism and consumerism which are so prevalent in our society, exists for the monasteries . 

· Liturgy : It is fitting to point out the interest with which all the Communities, even those in which the majority are elderly nuns, prepare the celebration of the Divine Office and the Eucharist; there is also the facilitating the participation of lay persons.
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